Minutes of the Michigan Bird Records Committee Meeting

4 December 2016
University Center, Michigan
Members present: Louis Dombroski, Chairperson; Adam M. Byrne, Secretary; Jeff Buecking, Matt Hysell, Marc North, David Pavlik, J.D. Phillips
Members absent: Philip C. Chu and Skye Haas 
The meeting was called to order by Dombroski at 1256 EST.

After several minor changes, the minutes from the meeting on 24 July 2016 were approved unanimously.
A discussion ensued regarding the process for approving minutes from previous meetings.  Up to now, they have always been voted on at the next meeting, but Dombroski questioned whether they could be approved via an email vote.  So, once a draft is ready, they will be distributed to the Committee for review.  Any necessary edits will be due after a duration defined by Dombroski and then a vote will be conducted to approve the minutes.  This process will allow the Committee to post the minutes on the website in a more timely manner.
Resubmissions

From Round 155:
2016-1360-05

Eurasian Wigeon
This record consisted of a single image of a presumed male Eurasian Wigeon.  Most members felt the bird was a classic male Eurasian Wigeon, based on the red head, pinkish breast, and gray upperparts.  Some members, though, were troubled by the small image size and wondered if signs of hybridization would be discernable.  Supporting members argued that the head was clearly solid red or, even if a little green was present, it wasn’t to an extent that would suggest hybridization.  There was also some concern whether there were some brown feathers intermixed in the flanks or back, but most members felt the pattern visible was consistent with a pure Eurasian Wigeon.  Online images of other Eurasian Wigeons were referenced, showing that the pink breast can bleed into the upper flanks, similar to what can be seen on the Michigan bird.  In the end, there were strong feelings that the photo provided adequate support for a pure Eurasian Wigeon.

2016-1840-001
White Ibis

 While pulling into their driveway, the observer noticed what appeared to be a White Ibis flying ahead of approaching storm clouds.  It was described as having a “long, decurved bill”, white belly and underwing, dirty brown neck, dark flight feathers, white rump, and upperwings “dark with maybe a little white mottling”.  The observer raced into their home to grab a camera, but the bird was too distant upon return.  Members struggled with this record, mostly due to the circumstances of the sighting.  The observer states they did not have binoculars and the duration of the observation is uncertain.  Was it seen for one second, five seconds, etc.?  Distance was said to be “80-100 yards….maybe a bit more.”  Was this the distance to the bird, meaning it flew almost directly overhead, or was this the height of the bird?  These questions, coupled with the lack of optics, made some members uneasy.  Others, though, argued that the details provided really only fit a White Ibis.
2016-2650-01

“European” Whimbrel
During the first round of review, all members agreed this was an Old World form of Whimbrel, based on the extensively white rump, tail, and underwings.  However, some members felt the photos were not clear enough to assign it to the subspecies phaeopus, based on review of an article published in North American Birds (Heindel 1999).  That article stated that some Whimbrels from the subspecies variegatus can also have predominately white underwings and that very close views are needed to assess the extent of barring. 

In light of this information, all present agreed that the documentation available did not allow separation between these two Old World forms.  Discussion then centered on how to handle this record.  It was agreed that after completion of this current review, if rejected, the record would be reconsidered as a “Eurasian” Whimbrel (Numenius phaeopus phaeopus/variegatus).  There is one other pale form, subspecies alboaxillaris, but members present felt the documentation did not suggest this form and should be excluded from the category presented for future review.
Heindel, M. T.  1999.  The status of vagrant Whimbrels in the United States and Canada with notes on identification.  North American Birds 53:232-236.

2016-2470-04

Western Sandpiper (one individual)

The documentation consisted of many photos and a written report.  Of the photos, most clearly showed one Western Sandpiper, which was accepted in the first round.  One observer provided photos showing two birds, but they were more distant and showed less detail.  The written details for this observation, stated the upper and middle flanks had “some crip [sic], narrow black streaks or crescents.” While there was some concern that the distinction between “streaks” and “crescents” was important, most present felt the photos showed two birds with long, drooped bills that were both long enough and appropriately shaped to rule out Semipalmated Sandpipers.
2016-2590-01

Wandering Tattler

The photos clearly show a tattler, but were too backlit to offer any clues on possible separation of Wandering and Gray-tailed tattlers.  The observer described the vocalization as “a clear burst of notes all in the same pitch.”  Most felt this was a perfect match for a Wandering Tattler, but one dissenting member played calls of both species, without identifying them to other members, which led to a fair bit of confusion.  What defines a “burst” of notes?  To some, the calls of Gray-tailed Tattler fit their definition of a “burst” of notes.  After playing a series of different calls, many felt the calls from the two tattler species were not all that different and that the documentation, as presented, just wasn’t enough to allow a specific identification.

From Round 156:

2016-1590-01

King/Common Eider

The report describes a large duck with a “dark colered [sic] sloped bill and an angular head with a mottled coloration.”  Further, the report states the “mottling was from light to dark brown with some black over the whole body.”  The bird was also seen feeding by diving.  Supporting members felt the bird’s size, diving behavior, dark bill, and mottled plumage were consistent with an eider.  There was some concern whether a Mallard or other dabbler, which can exhibit occasional diving behavior, could be eliminated from consideration.  Scoters were also discussed, but the mottled “light to dark brown with some black” plumage should exclude any scoter.  In the end, most felt the details were consistent with an eider.
2016-0710-01

Arctic Tern

The documentation consisted of a single report, submitted by one observer, with the statement that it was prepared by another, but that the submitter “reinforces this description.”  This statement troubled some members, because it left it unclear what described features were actually observed by the submitter, rather than being second-hand in nature.  Others though, were willing to look past this issue.  The tern was said to have an all red bill, “black cap reaching to the bill gape and subsuming the eye”, long tail streamers that projected beyond the wing tips, and a white face band that contrasted with the black cap and gray throat and lower face.  While some members felt the long tail was a strong Arctic Tern trait, others pointed out that the black cap does not reach the bill gape on any tern.  So, which details were accurate and which were not, remained unclear.  Distance to the bird and lighting conditions were not provided, causing additional concerns on how they may have influenced the interpretation of the provided field marks.
2016-4900-01

Fish Crow (one individual)

Initially, three Fish Crows were claimed, two of which were accepted in the first round.  Support for the documentation of three individuals really revolves mostly around a single audio recording of crow vocalizations.  There was some concern whether three individuals could be clearly heard.  One member provided a breakdown of the individuals heard and specific points in the recording, pointing out the differences in quality and distance from the observer.  After listening several times, all present agreed that three individuals could be heard in the recording.
2016-5491-01

Nelson’s Sparrow (one individual)

Two Nelson’s Sparrows were reported, but one was rejected in the first round.  The main reason one bird made it into resubmission was that one member felt the description was adequate, but was provided in the singular and, thus, didn’t necessarily indicate that both birds shared all field marks.  Supporting members, otherwise, felt the field marks provided were a good match for Nelson’s Sparrow.  Dissenting members, though, had a couple of differing concerns.  First, there was a casual nature to the report, as if seeing a pair of Nelson’s Sparrows was almost expected.  This bothered some members, while others commented that the description should stand on its own merits, regardless of the observer’s experience or expectations.  Another member pointed out that the field marks did not rule out Saltmarsh Sparrow, a species highly unlikely in Michigan, but still something that should be considered.  

2016-5970-03 

Blue Grosbeak (one individual)

The original reports claimed up to four Blue Grosbeaks, a pair of adults and two fledglings.  In the first round, an adult male was accepted and the fledglings were rejected.  The written documentation did not offer much detail, except for the adult male.  One observer described a pair of adults (male and female) that were similar to each other in shape and call notes, but also provided a photo that appears to show two Indigo Buntings.  Of the other photos, some showed a male that was clearly a full adult, with complete blue plumage (the bird that was accepted), but one other photo showed an individual that was clearly a Blue Grosbeak, but appeared not to be an adult male.  Most members were certain that this was a different bird than the well-photographed adult male, but a few expressed concerns that lighting conditions and feather arrangement could have caused the differences between the birds in the photos and couldn’t rule out that just one male bird was present.  A close examination of the photos seemed to convince all members present that it was not the same individual, based on plumage and feather condition.
Other business
Status of record archival
Byrne shared that the Michigan Audubon Society provided a one terabyte external hard drive to serve as a secondary backup for the Secretary’s files.  Byrne made an initial backup and plans to do so on a monthly basis.  It was deemed wise to, eventually, use the website to backup old rounds, but it is unlikely to happen in the near future.
Website status
Pavlik shared that he’s been able to update the checklist and review lists, which entailed some significant taxonomic rearrangements.  In the process, he corrected all species statuses that had had become outdated.  This leaves only the searchable database to update.  Byrne shared that the Committee database has been modified to add back in the non-review species discussed at the August meeting (e.g., Painted Bunting, etc.).  Pavlik stated that he would start looking into the process of updating the searchable database.

Correspondence update

Dombroski stated that correspondences have been sent out for only one round from 2016 and that the last few rounds in 2015 still have not been completed.  Dombroski reconfirmed that he would complete 2016 and will follow up with others about getting 2015 completed.  For 2017, though, it was decided that the Committee would return to having members each handle a round.  Dombroski will assign rounds to members and it was discussed that the correspondences should be sent out in a more timely manner, preferably before the next round of votes are completed.
Species status changes
At the time of the meeting, only two changes are known, both Chuck-will’s-widow and Nelson’s Sparrow have completed their three-year probation period.  As a result, both would be scheduled to come off the official review list.  Byrne shared that, in the past 10 years, a total of 14 Chuck-will’s-widow records were accepted, with at least one record in each of the 10 years.  For Nelson’s Sparrow, there have been 22 records spanning nine of the last 10 years.  

Hysell pointed out that many of the Chuck-will’s-widow records were really attributed to two individuals from Berrien and Jackson counties that returned for many consecutive years.  He argued that, unlike Nelson’s Sparrow, it would not be a surprise if Chuck-will’s-widow fell back to Casual status in the coming years and felt it was worth documenting them for some time more.  So, Hysell motioned to keep Chuck-will’s-widow on the official state review list.  The motion was seconded by Phillips and passed unanimously.  So, in 2017, Chuck-will’s-widow will still be a review species, but Nelson’s Sparrow will come off the official review list.

Proposed change to Bylaw B.2.

At the December 2014 meeting, Dombroski brought up the issue of lightening the workload of the Secretary, by allowing a volunteer to keep and distribute meeting minutes.  At that time, it was thought that this would require a Bylaws change, so Dombroski submitted a proposal for consideration.
Bylaw B.2. currently states:

The Secretary shall be responsible for obtaining necessary documentation, submitting documentation to the committee, maintaining records, and keeping minutes of all meetings.

Proposed change submitted for consideration:

The Secretary shall be responsible for obtaining necessary documentation, submitting documentation to the committee, and maintaining records.  Minutes of all meetings will be kept by the Secretary or by a person chosen by a majority vote by those in attendance at a meeting.

As the current Secretary, Byrne shared some concerns with this proposal.  First, the minutes are needed to accompany the first round of records, following the meeting, since they contain details on the discussion of resubmitted records.  By having another member prepare the minutes, this forces the Secretary to have to wait for that volunteer to complete the minutes, before the next round can be distributed.  Given the current time lag in getting documentation from members, Byrne was not excited about having another potential delay in the process.  Second, by not requiring the Secretary to take the minutes, this actually sets up a scenario where meetings could be held without the Secretary.  This also bothered Byrne, since the Secretary does a huge amount of work and should, like the Chairman, be present at all meetings.  Lastly, of all the Secretary’s duties, taking the minutes is the easiest one.  Acquiring documentation is the most time consuming.  Byrne shared that if Committee members would do a better job of submitting their documentation in a timely manner and try to be better advocates in the field, by encouraging more birders to submit documentation, that it would make the Secretary’s job much easier.
In the end, all agreed that there was no need to change Bylaw B.2., at this time.

eBird and the MBRC searchable database

Hysell questioned whether the current searchable database is still needed or being used enough to warrant maintaining it on the MBRC website.  With the growing use of eBird, he wondered if most of the same data is available, or could be made available, on eBird.  Pavlik looked up the data for recent website visits to the website and searchable database.  For the website homepage, there were 562 views in the last 20 days and 6413 in the past year, while the searchable database had 4286 views in the past year.  All felt this was a good sign that the database still served a useful purpose.

Further, Byrne shared that eBird can’t quite provide the same information.  First, not all the data in the searchable database is currently in eBird.  Byrne shared that a non-member volunteer, Rob Emelander, provided some assistance by compiling a list of accepted records that did not appear in eBird.  Byrne created a MBRC eBird account and has started the process of adding these records to eBird.  However, many records simply don’t meet eBird standards.  For example, birds that don’t have a precise location (county level only) or specimens (eBird doesn’t include records of dead birds) won’t all be acceptable in eBird.  Another issue is how to handle species that are present over a long period of time.  Does one enter the first and last known dates of occurrence, but not those in between?  So, while eBird can provide some useful information, it was agreed that the searchable database is a better method to share this information.
Election of officers for 2017

Dombroski was nominated to continue serving as Chairman for 2017; the present members voted unanimously to elect Dombroski as Chairman.  Byrne was nominated to continue serving as Secretary for 2017; the present members voted unanimously to elect Byrne as Secretary.

New business

Future meeting locations and dates
The possibility of hosting a future meeting in the Upper Peninsula or in Berrien County was mentioned, to try to accommodate some of our more distant members.  Byrne shared that having another meeting at the University of Michigan Museum of Zoology next fall or winter would be valuable, to assist with archiving documentation and review of some specimen records.  It was also discussed that perhaps a spring meeting in April could be considered, while some stated June still seemed like a better option.
The meeting was adjourned at 1645 EST.

Respectfully submitted,

Adam M. Byrne, Secretary, MBRC

